Weekly ReCAP for June 30, 2017
_________________________________
Correction: Next CPC meeting July 10, 2017, 1:30 – 4 p.m., San Andreas Main Library.
__________________________________________________________________

Save this date: CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23.
Items needed for silent auction.  Bring items to CPC July and August meetings or contact Joyce Techel for pickup.  (Phone 772-1463)
_________________________________
Calaveras County Website hacking update from Colleen:

The County website is partially rebuilt from Wednesday's hacking, but most pages are still "Under Construction" (including all Planning pages). My old links don't work anymore--it seems to be a brand new website.
 

The link to the Calaveras County home page is: http://www.co.calaveras.ca.us/
 

The link to the Supervisors Meetings and video page is: http://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com/Citizens/Default.aspx
 

I watched parts of Tuesday's long Board meeting on the CAP website yesterday. The two cannabis appeals at the end of the 40-item agenda were denied. The meeting lasted until 7:45 p.m. They cut supervisor announcements pretty short, but Supervisor Tofanelli did report information he had found out in response to public questions asked earlier that day: as of 9 a.m. June 27, the County has received $4.796 million in Measure C funds.
 

cp
_________________________________
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Why are so many women dropping out of the workforce?

By NATALIE KITROEFF

Los Angeles Times

Mari Villaluna never wanted to be a stay-at-home mom. The 36-year-old spent a decade building up a resume as a career counselor and tutor in San Francisco schools after serving in the U.S. Army.

She made about $42,000 at an employment agency, and was regularly sought out by potential employers. After she gave birth to her first child last year, she drew a star on her calendar to mark the day she was supposed to return to work.

“I had a very established career,” Villaluna said. Then, in September, her plan to get a state subsidy for child care fell through, and the single mom couldn’t afford to spend thousands of dollars on private day care. The day she gave up her beloved 9-to-5 job, she cried for hours.

Villaluna’s decision offers a clue to an economic mystery: Why are American women disappearing from the workforce?

The answer could have stark implications for future growth.

For half a century after World War II, women barreled into the job market in numbers that surged higher every year. They drove most of the rise in real household income for decades and boosted the economy’s total output at a time when men were dropping out of the job market.

Then, all of a sudden, they stopped. Since 2000, the share of women working in their prime earning years has declined.

In 1948, just over a third of prime-age women had a job or sought one. By 1999, after five decades of unrelenting progress, 76.8 percent of those women were in the workforce.

Since then, the participation rate slipped to 74.3 percent, and the number of women not looking for work grew by more than 12,000.

Some see the abrupt reversal as an unsurprising result of more than two decades without any major legislation making it easier for new parents to take time off or pay for child care. Any number of articles and analyses have pondered the effects of a stubborn gender pay gap, inflexible schedules that keep women out of the executive suite and an undercurrent of discrimination that, at its worst, leaves women vulnerable to regular harassment.

But top economists now are pointing to another explanation. Women seem to be leaving the workforce for some of the same reasons that men are: Middle-class jobs are in short supply and working at the bottom pays less than it used to.

Single women without children drove most of the downturn in women’s workforce participation from 1999 through 2007, according to a study by professor Robert Moffitt of Johns Hopkins University.

Those women don’t have to care for a child and they aren’t counting on a partner to provide for them. They are, Moffitt said, “the same as a lot of men … even though it sounds a little strange to make that analogy.”

They’re also staring down the same long odds as men who lost their footing in an economy in which low-skill jobs that pay well have all been shipped abroad or obliterated by technology.

“Usually people have men in mind when they are talking about the decline in manufacturing and automation, but that happens at the secretarial level too, as computers replace lower-level staff,” Moffitt said.

The collapse of blue-collar jobs for American men is well-known, thanks in part to the movement that powered President Trump’s election. A peak of 97.4 percent prime-age men were in the labor force in 1953. That share declined for decades, plunged during the financial crisis and hit 88.5 percent last year.

But women-dominated fields for low-skill workers also are in a rut. Wages barely budged for women with a high school degree or less over the last decade, while college-educated women continued to get decent raises.

In home health care services, social assistance and laundry services — three industries that are heavily reliant on women — hourly pay for rank-and-file workers has increased by less than $2, in today’s dollars, since 1990.

Villaluna’s paycheck fell short of her aspirations. After giving birth, she put her monthly take-home, around $3,000, on one side of a sheet of paper, and on the other wrote down all of her expenses, plus the roughly $2,500 she expected to pay for child care. She’d wind up behind by $15 a month.

Over the last few years, things had gotten better for Villaluna, but never by much. She made $18 an hour, then $20, and then plateaued. “I was definitely inching. It was always just a little more,” she said.

She went into day-care centers with her newborn daughter and begged the people working there to help her get state funding for child care.

“I went in person, to people’s faces, like ‘please pick us,’” she said. “I really, really wanted to go back to work.”

In California, 434,000 children of low-income parents get subsidies for child care, though the state hasn’t updated the income limit to qualify for more than a decade. An additional 1.5 million Californians are eligible for the programs, according to the California Budget & Policy Center.

Villaluna gave up. “No matter what job I get, we are going to be in the negative, so I might as well take care of her myself,” she said.

Now she’s living on less than $200 a month from the military that she receives because she became disabled while serving, as well as $600 a month from CalWorks, California’s welfare program. She signed up for the benefit after she learned she couldn’t go back to work. The federal government subsidizes her housing as part of her benefits as a veteran.

Across the country, parents’ hourly spending on child care has shot up since the mid-1990s, prompting many families to ditch professionals and watch their kids themselves, according to a recent analysis by a Princeton researcher.

Day care in San Francisco costs up to $2,400 a month on average, according to the California Child Development Administrators Association. That means for someone working full time in a job that pays the city’s $13-an-hour minimum wage, a year of child care can cost about $1,700 more than a year’s salary, before taxes.

The rise in child-care costs drove down women’s employment 5 percent from 1990 to 2010, according to the Princeton research. That may be a sign that the social and legal changes that were pushing women to work aren’t as powerful as they used to be.

Among developed countries, the U.S. went from having the sixth-highest share of women at work in 1999 to the 23rd highest in 2015, according to data from the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development.

“We got the low-hanging fruit. Now women are participating at much higher levels, so the progress has slowed down,” said Sandra Black, a professor at the University of Texas at Austin who was on President Obama’s Council of Economic Advisers from 2015 through 2017.

Discrimination and flattening wages have always weighed on women, Black said. “Now the progress that we had seen before in improving women’s participation is no longer sufficient to offset these negative forces.”

______________________________________________________________________________
Sonora businesswoman making name worldwide

Alex MacLean / Union Democrat / June 20, 2017
In 12 years, UV Skinz founder Rhonda Sparks, 45, of Sonora, has taken her company from a barn on her home property to an 8,000-square-foot office and warehouse in East Sonora with more than 30 employees

After seeing the dozens of people hard at work in the posh East Sonora headquarters of UV Skinz on Monday, it’s hard to imagine that the company was being operated out of a barn structure on the founder’s property just under two years ago.

Rhonda Sparks, 45, of Sonora, founded UV Skinz in 2005 following the untimely death of her first husband to skin cancer four years earlier. Now, the company has sold millions of sun-protective pieces of clothing intended to help prevent the same from happening to other families.

“Every unit we send out the door, we call them sun-protective soldiers,“ Sparks said. “Each piece we ship is going to protect a child, a mom, a dad, or a grandparent.”

Sparks said the company employs more than 30 people at its 8,000-square-foot office and warehouse off Camage Avenue.

The company moved into the new digs, which was designed with the help of contractors Plum Construction and Canavan Woodworks, in August 2015.

“We’re in rapid growth every year,” Sparks said. “At least double digit, if not triple, in the 12-year history of this company.”

Starting out selling nylon and Lycra short-sleeved and long-sleeved shirts, the company has since expanded its product line to include shorts, pants, hats, hoodies, shoes and more.

All of the clothing is certified to provide an Ultraviolet Protection Factor of 50-plus, which means 98 percent protection from UVA and UVB sun rays.

Sparks said most of the focus is on swimwear as more than 80 percent of customers said they were using the company’s products for water play.

“That’s when you’re most exposed to UV rays,” Sparks said.

Over the years, the company’s products have been featured in publications such as People Magazine, Redbook, InStyle, Buzzfeed and the Wall Street Journal, as well as television shows such as ABC’s “The View” and the “TODAY Show” on NBC.

Sparks said some of the company’s famous clients have included actor Matthew McConaughey, actress Alyssa Milano, and rapper Macklemore.

The company’s main point of sales is in the United States, but it also has distribution in places such as Japan, Mexico, Canada, the United Kingdom and Peru.

While a big piece of the business is direct-to-consumer through the company’s website and e-commerce websites such as Amazon, Sparks said one of her biggest accounts has been with Costco for the past seven years.

“They really want to help us raise awareness,” Sparks said. “It’s a good partnership.”

Raising awareness about the risk of skin cancer is one of the driving forces behind the company.

More than 4 million cases of skin cancer are diagnosed every year in the United States, according to the Skin Cancer Foundation. That includes more than 87,000 cases of melanoma, the deadliest type of skin cancer.

The Skin Cancer Foundation says one person dies of melanoma nearly every hour, with 86 percent of cases attributed to exposure to ultraviolet radiation from the sun. A person’s risk for contracting the disease doubles if they’ve had more than five sunburns, according to the foundation.

“A generation ago, most people just thought a sunburn turned into a tan,” Sparks said.

Sparks became aware of the dangers after her first husband, Darren Farwell, came home one day with a mole on his back. He was 27 and she was 25 at the time, so they thought the doctor would just remove it and everything would be fine.

Farwell was diagnosed with melanoma skin cancer in 1996 and, two years later, it moved into his lymphatic system. He died on Sept. 14, 2001, after a five-year battle with the disease, leaving behind Sparks and their three children, Ethan, who was 6 at the time, Seth, who was 3, and Caleb, who was 1.

A section on the company’s website is dedicated to Farwell, and his story is included in all of the company’s catalogs.

Sparks remarried 11 years ago to John-Jay Verheul. They have since had two more children, Jesse, 9, and Cassidy 7. Her three sons with Farwell are now all young adults or in their late teens.

“The older boys are getting to the age where they understand the purpose and volume” of the UV Skinz brand, Sparks said.

Sparks said she believes entrepreneurship is in her DNA because her parents both had businesses while she was growing up in Foster City near San Mateo. She also earned a bachelor’s degree in business from Golden Gate University.

Sparks previously also ran a conference-calling service that recently closed its doors after 21 years in business.

Sparks said she moved to Sonora with Farwell after their first child was born to raise a family in a better environment than the Bay Area at the time.

Before launching UV Skinz, Sparks said she previously never worked in the fashion industry and had discussions with her management team about whether an apparel company would work in the foothills.

A challenge was recruiting people with expertise in the industry, so she had to bring people in from outside of the area and work with contractors.

However, the risk paid off, and UV Skinz is planning to break ground in the next few months on a new warehouse next door to the current one.

Sparks credits the success of her company to her persistence, her team and some help from organizations in the community, specifically citing Larry Cope of the Tuolumne County Economic Development Authority, whom she said she meets with often.

“My feeling is you can do anything you set your mind to,” Sparks said. “I wanted to raise a family up here, so I was going to start a business up here and I wasn’t going to let anyone stop that.”

______________________________________________________________________________

CALAVERAS COUNTY FAIR & JUMPING FROG JUBILEE

2017 county fair was well attended

Livestock auction sets a record

By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com / Jun 23, 2017

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Attendance at last month’s Calaveras County Fair and Jumping Frog Jubilee was the highest in over a half-decade, officials confirmed last week.

Laurie Giannini, CEO and manager of the fair, said attendance was just under 40,000 for the 2017 event. That was 6,000 more fairgoers than attended the previous year.

“It is the best attendance we’ve had in years,” she said.

Giannini attributed this year’s success to the Ned LeDoux concert on May 19. She did not have an exact number of attendees at the show, but said the stands appeared “full” at the Main Stage where LeDoux performed his set.

“Friday has always been our light day,” she said. “Friday was a good day last year. All our increase in attendance occurred on Friday and Saturday.”

Financially, the 2017 Jumping Frog Jubilee was on par or exceeded the previous year’s edition. According to data provided by the fair, the four-day festival generated $206,140 in admission revenues as of June 14, when the 39th District Agricultural Assoc-iation Board of Directors met at Frogtown. The amount was about $2,500 less than last year, but Giannini said the approximations were not yet concrete.

“Not all of the income from the fair is reflected in the 2017 numbers,” she said.

In all, the fair generated at a net gain of $102,121 by June 14. The amount was made up by an approximate $60,000 amount after expenses from the fair and more than $42,000 in state allocations and other gains.

The amount was up again from 2016, when the Calaveras County Fair and Jumping Frog Jubilee logged an income of $64,048 after expenses and allocations. Faring well this year were the carnival and concession operations. The midway games and rides and food stands made nearly $176,000 in revenues. The total is more than double of the 2016 fair.

The Junior Livestock Auction also broke revenue records this year. The sale of animals shown at the livestock barns generated more than $600,000. It was a record, up from the previous high of $573,000.

“Economy has been down and now it’s up,” Giannini said. “People are rebuilding homes in Mountain Ranch. There’s a new development in Greenhorn Creek. People are spending money again.”

______________________________________________________________________________
( Ed comment: Sometimes, you just can’t win.)
U.S.-China Beef Deal Puts Higher Emissions on the Menu

The growing Chinese middle class has a love affair with beef, and it now has a new supplier. The deal could increase U.S. greenhouse gas emissions from livestock.

Georgina Gustin
BY GEORGINA GUSTIN / INSIDECLIMATE NEWS / June 24, 2017
https://insideclimatenews.org/news/16062017/china-beef-consumption-exports-higher-greenhouse-gas-emissions-climate-change?utm_source=Inside+Climate+News&utm_campaign=e213f41d17-Weekly+Newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-e213f41d17-327504385 
______________________________________________________________________________

Is 100% Renewable Energy Feasible? New Paper Argues for a Different Target

We need all the tools in the low-carbon toolbox to get to net zero greenhouse gas emissions, top energy researchers say.

BY LESLIE KAUFMAN, INSIDECLIMATE NEWS / June 24, 2017
https://insideclimatenews.org/news/19062017/100-percent-renewable-energy-climate-change-targets?utm_source=Inside+Climate+News&utm_campaign=e213f41d17-Weekly+Newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-e213f41d17-327504385 

_____________________________________________________________________________

Wildlife Officials Give Nod To $16 Billion Twin Water Tunnel Plan

06/26/2017 2:27 pm PST
165
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA — The first in a series of federal and state rulings that will determine the fate of California’s biggest water project in decades favored by Governor Jerry Brown has weighed in favor of it.

The National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service have issued statements saying the estimated ten-year, $16 billion twin 35-mile tunnel project on the Sacramento River is not likely to jeopardize the continued existence of more than a dozen federally protected species in what is the West Coast’s largest fresh-water estuary; nor destroy or adversely modify critical habitat.

Project opponents have opined that plans for channeling part of the river into two four-story-high tunnels running below its delta with the San Joaquin River would speed the demise of some salmon species and other already struggling native wildlife.

Tunnels Seen As Less Invasive
Brown and other proponents say it would ensure a reliable water supply for cities, farms and tens of millions of residents, most of them in Southern and central California. Earlier this month, the governor told reporters the tunnels would allow the state to reduce its dependence on the giant mechanical pumps that currently draw water from the delta for the 25 million Californians who get some or all of their water from the state’s giant north-south water projects. The pumps are seen as more invasive to native fish because their operation makes the delta warmer, narrower and shallower.

“There’s so many dams and channels and bypasses I don’t know if people are aware of how engineered our water system is,” Brown shared, emphasizing that that the delta was no longer providing a wild habitat of “some mythical golden past.” Brown’s father, the late Governor Pat Brown, oversaw construction of the state’s complex and aging water system. The governor himself has pushed for other engineering updates such as canals since the 1980s when he first took office.

In addition to the wildlife agencies approval, larger infrastructure projects and those that supply California farmers with water have apparent support by President Donald Trump. In turn politically powerful water districts like Southern California’s Metropolitan Water District are stepping up to insist on taking bigger roles in financing, designing and constructing the tunnels, which supporters say would speed building along. Opponents fear the shift might cause corner-cutting on safety and environmental measures — and might also cause districts to extract and sell more of the water at higher rates to pay off the huge project costs.

______________________________________________________________________________

Governor Signs $125 Billion General Spending Budget

06/27/2017 2:31 pm PST
12
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA — Governor Jerry Brown signed a $125 billion budget today that, up two percent from the last one, will reflect California’ s general fund spending for the next fiscal year.

Including spending from bonds and special funds, over which lawmakers have less control, the budget is $183 billion, which has increased by seven percent from a year ago.

The new budget boosts funding for K-12 schools and community colleges by $3.1 billion while also making reforms to the University of California and California State University systems that will give lawmakers more oversight of the UC president’s budget and direct the UC system to add 1,500 more slots for in-state undergraduate students; 500 more spaces for graduate students.

Low-income Californians on Medi-Cal, the state’s Medicaid program, will get improved dental and eyeglass coverage, and a tax credit for the working poor will be significantly expanded.

Brown comments that the budget provides money to repair state roads and bridges, pay down debt, invest in schools, fund the earned income tax credit and provide Medi-Cal health care for millions of Californians. Lawmakers slipped in unrelated provisions, including rules for the state’s budding marijuana industry and an attempt to quash the growth of federal immigration detention.

______________________________________________________________________________
Rough roads ahead for Mother Lode drivers

By Alex McLean / Union Democrat / June 27, 2017

A national transportation research group released a report Tuesday that lists California as having the third-highest percentage of rural roads in poor condition out of all 50 states, but government officials in Tuolumne County say that’s no surprise and help is on the way.

The report by the nonprofit organization TRIP, based in Washington, D.C., found that 38 percent of roads in rural parts of California had pavement in poor condition, putting the state with the world’s sixth-largest economy just ahead of Connecticut at 39 percent and Rhode Island at 41 percent.

Rural areas in the report are based on the definition by the U.S. Census Bureau as regions outside of urban areas with a population of 2,500 or more.

While that may sound bad for the state, the situation is actually worse in Tuolumne County.

According to a report presented to the Board of Supervisors in September, nearly 70 percent of the county’s 610-mile road system was listed as poor or very poor based on the Pavement Condition Index.

The index, also known as PCI, is a rating between 0 and 100 that’s widely used by civil engineers to provide a general condition of pavement, with 0 representing the worst and 100 representing the best.

The average PCI of county-maintained roads was 36 as of July 2016, a drop from 41 in 2014 and 46 in 2012. That falls right near the middle of the “poor” category between 25 and 50.

Based on a 2016 needs assessment sponsored by California cities and counties, Tuolumne County was one of seven counties in the state with an overall average PCI in the “poor” category, including Mendocino, Lake, Sierra, Alpine, Madera, and San Benito.

However, the state Legislature’s passage of Senate Bill 1 in April is expected to infuse millions of dollars into the county’s coffers over the next few years specifically for road repairs and maintenance.

The county spent an average of $600,000 annually since 2011 on projects intended to improve or maintain the condition of road pavement, down from $1.6 million a year between 2008 and 2011 thanks largely to a voter-approved bond that provided nearly $20 billion for transportation projects over that period.

According to the September report, it would cost approximately $153 million to replace all of the county’s roads and $96 million to repair the roads with a PCI in “poor” or “very poor” condition. That would require an annual investment of about $8 million per year.

The board was at first reluctant to support SB 1 because of a 12-cent per gallon hike in the state’s gas tax that will raise the total to 30 cents per gallon later this year. It will also increase the diesel tax by 20 cents per gallon, create a new annual fee of between $25 and $175 depending on the value of the vehicle, and a $100 annual fee on zero-emission vehicles.

However, the dire need for additional funding was why county officials lobbied hard for the legislation. County Engineer Tanya Allen said roads and other transportation infrastructure across the country has been underfunded for decades.

“This is almost 10 years of advocating and defining the conditions of our roads and presenting the need for transportation funding to our state Legislature,” Allen said.

The legislation is anticipated to gradually increase the county’s funding over the next 10 years, culminating in about $5 million more per year by 2027. It also requires cities and counties to follow certain steps meant to ensure the money is being spent for its intended use.

Darin Grossi, executive director of the Tuolumne County Transportation Council, stated via email that he was in Sacramento on Tuesday participating in discussions about the legislation’s guidelines with Caltrans and the California Transportation Commission.

Allen said maintenance of the county’s road system goes beyond just the pavement that people drive on and includes other important aspects such as cross-culverts, roadside ditches, sidewalks, street lamps, and weed abatement.

Maintaining all of the different parts that contribute to a road’s overall condition can easily keep a crew of nine people busy for an entire year along the county’s system.

Allen said the county has three crews with five to six people each, as well as a construction crew consisting of two people who handle work such as striping, markings, traffic signals, sidewalks and guardrails.

Improving those other aspects of the roads that people normally don’t take into account, specifically drainage to keep water off the roadway, will likely take priority before much of the pavement work in order to use the money efficiently.

“Instead of just potholes, we’re going to set up a system of how to replace and repair other parts of the street,” Allen said. “Once we have the drainage properly addressed, then we’re going to address the pavement.”

In other words, the process of restoring the county’s roads is going to take time.

Allen said that even if the county received $10 million a year, there’s not enough staff to manage the contracts and resources needed to tackle the $96 million backlog over the next decade.

Duke York, deputy director of the county roads division, echoed Allen’s sentiments about the length of time it will take and added some perspective.

“It took us 30 years to get into this hole,” York said. “We’re not going to fill it overnight.”

The use of previous gas-tax revenue for purposes other than maintaining roads is something York attributed as a primary cause of the state’s massive $59 billion backlog.

Assembly Bill 1 was intended to create a constitutional amendment ensuring the money from SB 1 can’t be funneled into the state’s General Fund for uses other than roads, but the bill was referred to committees and has yet to reach a full vote in the Legislature.

York said funding from the state for the county’s road crews has been decimated over the past three decades, with last year’s $1.9 million cut representing roughly one-third of the total budget. He said the county previously had four road crews with 10 people in each to maintain 500 miles of roads.

On top of the reduced manpower, the county experienced one of the wettest winters in its history that wreaked havoc on its decaying road system. The total estimated damage is currently more than $8 million, which the county plans to tackle over the next three years with the help of emergency funding from the state and federal government.

Damage from the storms both in the county and across the state would have likely been less if the roads weren’t in such poor shape, York said.

As far as which roads in the county are most in need of repairs with the funding from SB1, York said each person he speaks to sees the answer pretty much the same way.

“The most important road in the county is the one to or from their house,” York said. “It doesn’t matter where they are, that street in front of their home that gives them primary access is at the top of the list.”

Contact Alex MacLean at amaclean@uniondemocrat.com or (209) 588-4530.

______________________________________________________________________________
Grand jury foreperson offers glimpse into how the process works

By Nick Baptista / The Valley Springs News / June 28, 2017

   Grand juries often are stereotyped as only pointing out the negative, but 2016-17 Calaveras County Grand Jury Foreperson Robert Macias of Valley Springs believes it’s important for grand juries to also show what’s positive in local government.

   The annual grand jury report for the county came out earlier this month and although some government operations were taken to task, investigations also pointed to some positives such as how the county jail is well run despite budget constraints.

   “We just don’t seek out the negative things,” Macias said.  “There are times we want to say keep these people around here, we like what they’re doing.”

   Macias has lived in Valley Springs for the last six years.  He was raised in Fresno and is a graduate of Fresno State University with a master’s degree in computer science.

   His path to becoming the foreperson began with the 2015-16 grand jury when he was selected as an alternate juror.  Midway through the year someone had to step down from the jury and he was chosen to fill the vacancy.  He finished the term as foreperson pro tem and at the beginning of the 2016-17 term was selected as the foreperson.

   He was reluctant at first, but has enjoyed the experience.

   The 2017-18 grand jury will be selected on Friday.  The new jury will have five returnees from the 2016-17 jury and 14 new members will be chosen out of a raffle drum.  There will also be 10 alternates.  Superior Court Judge Grant Barrett will be the presiding judge for the new jury.

   The grand jury meets as a whole at least once a month, Macais said.

   At the monthly meeting the jury reviews any new complaints that have been filed, determines what to investigate and then breaks into smaller groups to work on any ongoing investigations.

   Macias would also meet with the presiding judge, Superior Court Judge Tim Healy during his year as foreperson, once a month to discuss the status of the jury and seek any necessary directions.

   The grand jury received nearly 30 citizen complaints during the 2016-17 term and each one went to the full grand jury for consideration, Macias said.

   The jury is polled as to whether the complaint should be pursued, he added.

   The corresponding secretary of the jury acknowledges to the complainant the complaint has been received.  However, there are no follow-ups or updates given to the complainant.

   “The rule is we don’t share any information outside,” Macias said.  “Everything has to remain in house.”

   Jurors receive $15 for every day they perform grand jury duties and a mileage reimbursement.

   “Serving as a grand juror shows your commitment to the cause, you’re not here to gain wealth,” he added.

   Investigations of Angels Camp, the jail and assessor’s office took more than 100 hours each, Macias said.

   Those entities investigated by the grand jury and asked to provide a response have 90 days to do so.

   Many investigations never reached the report level, but that doesn’t mean the new jury will not pursue them, he added.

   The new jury has the option of picking them up, but they cannot rely on notes from past juries.

   They ca use materials gathered from a prior jury such as public records, but have to conduct new interviews, he added.

   Macias’s time as foreperson did not end with the final report.  His term continues for another three months so he can answer any questions arising out of the past grand jury’s work.

   Once that is done, he will have more time to pursue his passion of becoming a master class chess player.

______________________________________________________________________________

Planning Coalition outlines flaws with cannabis draft EIR

 Published in The Valley Springs News / June 28, 2017

   The Calaveras Planning Coalition submitted comments on the Draft Environmental Impact Report for the Medical Cannabis Cultivation and Commerce Ordinance Report on June 14.

   This 45-page document responds to the DEIR for commercial cannabis cultivation within Calaveras County.  The comment’s cover letter explains the summary of improvements needed in the final EIR, the need to have “both/and” not “either/or” choices on banning and regulation, zoning answers, conditions on use permits, and feasible mitigation measures.

   The CPC is a partnership of member organizations and individuals that has been working for the past decade to promote robust, democratic public participation in sensible land use and resource planning.

   The group seeks to ensure a healthy, natural, and economic environment as it pertains to environmental protection and preservation of cultural and historic resources, while providing room for sustainable economic growth.

   Individual group volunteers submitted comments on several topics including aesthetics, air quality and greenhouse gas emissions, biological resources, hydrology and water quality, land use planning, noise, and traffic.  There were also various alternatives suggested to mitigate these issues.

   The comment calls on the county to include other public lands in their listed “County-designated scenic resources.”  These lands would include New Hogan Reservoir, the Arnold Rim Trail, BLM lands, New Melones Reservoir, and other public lands.

   The comment also addresses the significant visual impact on the aesthetic of the surrounding environment and blight from cannabis-related construction (i.e. screen fencing and hoop houses).  Several suggested mitigation measures were listed to address this.

   In addressing air quality and greenhouse gas emissions, the comment notes that there are significant GHG implications of soil disturbance.  Construction and operation of grows under the proposed ordinance would result in an increase in GHG emissions.  In terms of air quality, exposure of people to objectionable odors needs to be addressed and mitigated.

   In considering protection of biological resources, the comment notes that the current mitigation measures for minimum lot size and cultivation permits are inadequate.  The limited county resources in inspecting and enforcing mitigations listed in the DEIR only creates theoretical compliance, not actual compliance.

   In addition, the adverse effects of chemicals used in commercial cannabis operations need to be explained, as well as how they compare to other agricultural endeavors within the county, such as almonds and grapes.

   In addressing hydrology and water quality, the comment notes that the proposed regulatory actions are inadequate.  NOI applications to the water board are numerous and overwhelming, making it extremely difficult to inspect and enforce any regulatory actions.  There are also issues of impact on the local groundwater supply that need to be addressed.

   The DEIR’s proposed ordinance in terms of land use is incredibly flawed.  The impacts on communities include division of existing communities, conflicts with the Calaveras County General Plan, general land use chapter conflicts, and zoning land use conversions and conflicts.  If not addressed, the impacts would be disastrous.  The comment provides detailed information and mitigations to address these concerns.

   The comment notes that there are long-term non-transportation operation noise impacts, as well as long-term traffic noise levels.  There are specific mitigations provided to lessen the noise impact.

   The county must also address the traffic impact on commercial cannabis cultivation and provide documentation of traffic mitigation.  Noted were planned transportation improvements, cost and maintenance of county roads, and existing bike and pedestrian facilities.

   A full range of alternatives has been provided by the group for the county to consider and implement.  These alternatives vary in how restrictive each one may be to the cannabis industry.  The county is strongly urged to address these concerns in writing and to provide evidence of meaningful mitigation for all stated issues.

   Read the full comments at www.calaverascap.com

______________________________________________________________________________
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Californians pay to fight climate change – and court says they’ll keep paying

BY DALE KASLER

dkasler@sacbee.com
Californians pay more for gasoline and other goods to finance the state’s war on climate change. The state Supreme Court decided Wednesday they’ll continue paying for at least three more years.

The court declined to hear a lawsuit challenging the state-run auctions of carbon-emissions allowances, which cement makers, food processors and others must purchase in order to spew greenhouse gases. Two lower courts already ruled the auctions, which have raised billions of dollars since their introduction in 2012, are constitutional.

The auctions are an integral part of California’s cap-and-trade program, which is designed to reduce carbon emissions. Companies get most of their carbon credits for free. But to meet their needs, they have to buy some credits, either on the open market or in the state-run auctions held every three months.

With credits selling for around $13 a ton, the economic impact hits home most directly at the gas pump. Fuel wholesalers are among entities required to purchase credits, and they pass their costs along to consumers. The UC Energy Institute estimates the cost of carbon adds about 11 cents a gallon to gas prices. A separate program called the low carbon fuel standard adds another 4 cents a gallon, for a total cost of 15 cents a gallon.

The California Chamber of Commerce and Woodland tomato processor Morning Star Co. argued in court that the auctions amount to an unconstitutional tax. The California Constitution says all new taxes must pass with a two-thirds supermajority. AB 32, the state’s 2006 climate change law, passed with only a simple majority.

The 3rd District Court of Appeal ruled in April that the auctions aren’t a form of taxation because buying the carbon credits is voluntary – companies could choose instead to reduce emissions – and the credits are a “thing of value.”

The cap-and-trade program expires in 2020 and the Legislature hasn’t renewed it yet. Gov. Jerry Brown has been urging the Legislature to extend the program on a two-thirds vote to avoid the possibility of future legal challenges.

“With this Supreme Court victory, now it’s up to us to take action extending California’s cap-and-trade system on a more permanent basis,” Brown said Wednesday.

______________________________________________________________________________
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As wildfires rage out west, D.C. lawmakers fight over forest policy

BY ANSHU SIRIPURAPU

asiripurapu@mcclatchydc.com
WASHINGTON 
With wildfire season raging in western states, Congress is embroiled in a battle over how best to fight the fires.

Many Republicans want to help prevent and fight wildfires by giving the agencies that manage the federal forests more money and greater ability to thin out the forests. Most Democrats, as well as environmental groups, say the bill would lead to more logging without first considering potential damage to the forests.

At the moment Utah, California and Arizona are dealing with more than 20 fires. The Weather Channel reports that the largest, in southern Utah, has forced more than 1,500 people to evacuate. The fire has burned more than 84 square miles and is 10 percent contained.

ADVERTISING

California, Idaho, Alaska, Oregon and Washington have all endured multiple "megafires" — those that burn more than 100,000 acres — in the past decade, according to data from the National Interagency Fire Center in Boise, which coordinates wildfire response around the country.

These massive fires also consume a huge part of the federal Forest Service budget. The agency has asked Congress for help in addressing the problem of wildfire funding.

That’s why lawmakers are considering the “Resilient Federal Forests Act of 2017.” It would give the Forest Service and the Bureau of Land Management access to funds to fight fires from the Federal Emergency Management Agency, which coordinates responses to disasters like hurricanes, if their budgets for fighting wildfires runs out.

Under the current system, the Forest Service often has to take money from the budgets of other programs to pay for wildfire costs, a practice known as “fire borrowing.”

“(The bill) would reduce the risk of catastrophic wildfires through active forest management, addressing both the symptoms and the underlying cause of catastrophic fires in our national forests.” Rep. Bruce Westerman, R-Ark., the bill’s sponsor said.

But making what looks like a simple government maneuver is getting complicated.

The bill cleared its first hurdle, the House Natural Resources committee, this week on a 23-12 party line vote. The full House is expected to vote next month.

The bill moved quickly through the House the last time it was introduced in 2015. It passed by a 262-167 vote, with only 19 Democrats voting yes. It was not considered in the Senate.

Westerman has spoken with Sen. Pat Roberts, R-Kansas, the Senate Agriculture Committee chairman, about introducing similar legislation. A spokesperson for Roberts did not immediately respond to request for comment.

But while the bill has drawn support from Minnesota Democrats Richard Nolan and Collin Peterson, none of the Democrats on the committee voted for the bill at its hearing Tuesday due to concern that the bill would allow logging without proper environmental review.

The bill would expedite the review process for certain forest management activities such as logging, controlled burns or salvaging wood.

It would also allow the Forest Service to waive environmental safeguards if it believes a project is unlikely to affect an endangered species. It also aims to prevent the review process from being tied up in court, by limiting the period of court injunctions and preventing payment for the plaintiffs’ legal expenses.

“The legislation would remove much-needed accountability by limiting the public’s ability to review federal agency actions, allowing the Forest Service to unilaterally waive the need for environmental review, while also potentially allowing up to 10,000-acre clearcuts without any public review,” Rep. Jared Huffman, D-Calif., who also voted against the bill, said in a statement.

Rep. Raúl Grijalva, the top Democrat on the committee said of the bill, “it’s another precedent being set, slowly but surely, undercutting those benchmark laws and beginning a deregulation process without actually saying so.”

Environmental groups blasted the bill.

In a statement, Susan Jane Brown of the Western Environmental Law Center called it a “wish list from the timber industry.”

Rebecca Turner, senior director of programs and policy for American Forests, a nonprofit conservation organization, said, “if it passes you’ll have increased cutting of the national forests without the true understanding of the environmental impacts.”

But, said Westerman’s office, the bill has support from 46 groups including conservation, sporting and timber organizations and the Forest Service.

Ryan Saylor, a Westerman spokesman, said these projects are necessary for preserving the health of the forests.

“We are literally loving our forests to death,” he said.

______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras Adopts Final Budget During Busy Agenda Day

06/28/2017 4:18 pm PST
141
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA -– With the county’s fiscal year winding up Friday the Calaveras supervisors made hay over a 12-plus hour meeting during which they checked off the chore of adopting a finalized budget.

Under county law the board was required to formally adopt one by June 30. The new budget, totaling $155,762,205.87 for the next fiscal year, balances all county funds as submitted with a general fund contingency of $466,913, comprising one percent of the fund’s appropriations. It took several sessions last week that were scheduled for budget hearings and fine tuning during which the board provided a good bit of input to the initial recommended budget proposed by County Administrative Officer (CAO) Tim Lutz (reported here).

Lutz subsequently logged hours of follow up time with department heads, identifying additional ways to reduce expenditures and accurately forecast costs. He, District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli and District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills additionally sat down with sheriff’s officials Sheriff Rick DiBasilio and Captain Jim Macedo after they vocalized alarm over their already stretched budget and too-slim staff keenly feeling dire effects somewhat akin to death by a thousand cuts.

Personnel Additions, Sheriff’s Request Approvals 
The final budget added six new positions. Notably among these are a county-dedicated Economic and Community Development Director as well as an Office of Emergency Services (OES) Director and Coordinator; the latter posts are due to plans to shift that department from the Sheriff’s Office to County Administration. Other staffing moves mostly involved relocating, reshifting and reclassifying existing positions as the board plans addressing the county’s longer-term financial planning and visioning during a board retreat later this summer.

The Sheriff’s Office also got the nod to replace its all but obsolete civil administration system (CAS) system for under $50,000. Developed by Sirron Corporation nearly two decades ago, it has reportedly become a hindrance to the counties still saddled with it. According to Sheriff DiBasilio, others that have migrated over Teleosoft’s Sheriff CountySuite, developed in Sacramento County a few years ago, include Amador, Stanislaus and Tuolumne counties. Two funds within the Sheriff’s Office will be tapped to pay for the associated costs.

The supervisors also gave the nod for the sheriff to accept a donation of over $16,000 in bicycles and other related equipment from Friends of the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office (FOCCSO) to enable the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office in its plans for reinstituting its bicycle patrol program.

Transportation, Tourism Items
The supes also authorized the purchase of a temporary bridge span from Acrow Bridge that will enable reopening the Blagen Road (Main Street) crossing over Big Trees Creek in White Pines following severe winter storm damage; the amount not to exceed $89,000. At the board’s May 23 meeting it moved to cover the cost via a Teeter funds transfer to public works and directed staff to seek grant or reimbursement funding.

After convening a public hearing to consider Calaveras Transit system changes to improve the farebox recovery ratio, the supervisors voted to eliminate the Delta Gold Line transit service between Calaveras County and Stockton as of July 28 due to low ridership. It also opted to support weekly operation of the Saturday Hopper over the new fiscal year within the limits of available funding.

Submitting to a request issued by a few of the supervisors last week in the heat of the budget hearings, Calaveras County Visitors Bureau Executive Director Lisa Boulton provided a presentation illustrating the county’s return on investment as it relates to the bureau’s operations, accountabilities and deliverables.

Other Actions Of Note
In other business, the board approved sending a letter supporting Congressman Tom McClintock’s call for the USFS to expedite the reopening of forest service roads under repair, due to their recreational and tourism importance. In another communication, sent to Mother Lode lawmaker Frank Bigelow, the board vocalized the county’s opposition to AB 1250, which has the potential to prohibit a number of county contracts covering critical services delivered through nonprofit agencies that the local government cannot provide on its own.

Too, the supervisors issued a proclamation thanking and recognizing the achievements of recent Bret Harte High School graduate, Eagle Scout and athletic scholar Ryan Heryford of Murphys for numerous achievements while assisting with community and school-related service work; among these was recently planning and constructing a 60-foot pedestrian foot bridge across Murphys Creek.

______________________________________________________________________________

Supervisors approve preliminary county budget for 2017-18

Hiring freezes may be avoided

 By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com / Jun 28, 2017 
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Requests to freeze recruitment of various public safety positions were removed from a recommended budget proposal for Calaveras County Tuesday, after enough adjustments were made over recent weeks to shrink a significant general fund deficit.

Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz suggested the county could be looking at an $8.66 million deficit in the general fund two weeks ago. On Tuesday the deficit was $3.3 million.

He said officials found additional money via Butte Fire reimbursements, which freed more than $1.3 million, and from the application of Measure C cannabis tax revenues, something not included in budget discussions two weeks ago, to access an addition $1.5 million. Savings in a number of other areas freed up over $2 million.

The rest of the deficit was to be made up via transfers from the general fund reserve, of $1.45 million, and the Teeter Fund, $1.82 million.

The fiscal maneuvering was acceptable enough for members of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors to approve the budget for the fiscal year 2017-18 unanimously. Supervisors will explore additional options to close the gap more before the permanent budget returns for approval in September.

“This is only a start,” said District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills during budget discussions Tuesday.

The approved budget represents a significant change from what was seen two weeks ago, when Lutz suggested the county use up to $3.6 million in position freezes to close a chunk of the deficit.

The Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office was considered most at risk under that proposal. The request suggested the law enforcement agency lose nearly $1.5 million in salaries. The Calaveras County District Attorney’s Office and the Calaveras County Probation Department were also included, losing about $500,000 in salaries each.

Lutz said the difference was made up from a number of areas while discussions on the proposed hiring freezes were made with a variety of county department heads. He said they looked at current vacancies and attempted to map out how long the positions could remain unfilled. They evaluated contracts and expenditures and examined current positions to possibly mix multiple responsibilities together.

Unlike the departments within the county that saw hiring moratoriums disappear, others were at risk of losing significant funding Tuesday.

Facing an elimination of funding received from Calaveras County Transient Occupancy Taxes, Lisa Boulton of the Calaveras Visitors Bureau detailed to supervisors why the bureau should retain its one-third chunk of the TOT funds collected in unincorporated parts of the county.

The executive director said visitors spent more than $172.6 million in Calaveras County in 2016, a 6 percent increase over destination spending from the prior year. The amount was the most visitors have ever spent in Calaveras in a single year.

She said the visitors bureau markets for local businesses that may not be able to afford their own public relations teams.

The visitors bureau has also emerged as a social media power of the area, she said. She cited three occasions in which posts regarding iconic Calaveras attractions reached an audience of over 100,000 individuals online.

Despite it all, District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi wanted to address the partnership with the visitors bureau. Calaveras received $400,000 in TOT revenues last year. He said the county should consider all options for the money when the budget is as tight as it is this year.

He added the county does not have representation on the board of the bureau. He described the partnership as one in which the county hands the visitors bureau a “blank check” at the end of each year.

Boulton said a reduction of the TOT contribution to the visitors bureau, which operated on revenues of $394,000 last year, would hurt the destination marketing industry in Calaveras.

Ultimately, supervisors elected to continue the current agreement with the visitors bureau, where it receives a one-third share of the TOT revenues, until the final budget is approved in September.

In the meantime, county and visitors bureau officials will meet to discuss options for another agreement.

______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras County website hacked

Unauthorized information and disturbing photos added

 By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com / Jun 28, 2017 
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The Calaveras County website was reportedly hacked Wednesday morning.

Sgt. Anthony Eberhardt with the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office said the site, which houses resources for the county, was attacked during the “early morning hours.” He said regular county content on the site was no longer there. Unauthorized information was added. The attack also included “disturbing images” he declined to specify.

“They removed our website and added a different link,” Eberhardt said.

Eberhardt said an investigation is ongoing to determine who is responsible for the attack, something he said was a felony crime on local, state and federal levels.

An internet search revealed an entity named “Team System Dz” has taken responsibility for the attack.

The county is in the process of restoring the site, a news release from the sheriff's office said. Eberhardt did not know when it would be functional again.

Calaveras County is just the latest victim in a string of hacks by “Team System Dz” of government agency websites.

CBSNews reported on Sunday that government websites in Ohio were hacked with messages that showed support for the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS).

The message that was strung across Ohio Gov. John Kasich’s website read “You will be held accountable Trump, you and all your people for every drop of blood flowing In Muslim countries.”

Government websites in New York also received similar messages, as well as websites in Maryland. The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors also experienced a pro-ISIS message on their county website Wednesday morning. The hack was attributed to Team System Dz.

The hacks have been a part of an ongoing cyber-terrorism plot against governments across the globe. Groups in Scotland and Sweden have also experienced attacks by the group.

The hacks – which are referred to as “defacement” – seek to circumvent the everyday work of government employees by forcing the suspension of government websites.

Sean P. Thomas contributed to this report.
______________________________________________________________________________

Hack shuts down Calaveras County website, pro-ISIS group takes credit

By Alex McLean / Union Democrat / June 28, 2017y Alex McLean/ Union Democrat6451860
The Calaveras County website was down throughout most of Wednesday after reportedly being hacked by a pro-ISIS group that has taken credit for similar attacks on government websites across the United States in recent days.

County officials confirmed the hack of its website was related to the hacker group Team System Dz, which has taken credit for hacking government websites in Ohio, Maryland, New York, and Washington state since Sunday.

A written statement by Assistant County Administrative Officer Brian Moss stated it was discovered that the county’s public website was targeted in the early morning hours Wednesday.

The website’s content was replaced by an “unauthorized message and various concerning photographs,” according to Moss’ statement, though it doesn’t indicate how long message and photographs were on the website before it was shut down or what exactly was said and depicted.

Moss stated the county hasn’t found any evidence that the hackers accessed or damaged the county’s system or data, but the incident was under investigation.

Moss was not directly answering questions about the hack via email Wednesday afternoon, referring only to the statement and a previous press release by the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office.

A Google search revealed a link to the county’s public purchase section that stated “Hacked By Team System Dz.”

“A message to the government, the American people and the rest of the world. Is this the humanity that you claim, or is life irrelevant … “ the statement read before being cut off by the search engine.

Multiple news outlets have reported the similar hacks in other states featured the same statement that continued: … to Muslims? Do not imagine that these actions against Muslims will pass you and we will forget what you did to the Arab and Muslim peoples all over the world. I love Islamic State.”

The photographs in the other hacks were reportedly of mutilated corpses and other graphically violent imagery.

Other websites hacked in a similar manner since Sunday included that of Ohio Governor John Kasich, who ran for the Republican nomination in the 2016 GOP presidential primary.

Team System Dz previously took credit in 2014 for hacking and posting pro-ISIS messages on the website of an English professional rugby team, according to the Daily Mail.

The Tuolumne County government’s website was not hacked, but information technology staff is keeping a close eye on it.

“We are watching carefully because we heard about the hacks across the country, but we have not been hit,” said Tuolumne County IT Manager Bob Chapman.

At this point, it’s not clear why Calaveras County was targeted.

Calaveras County Sheriff’s Sgt. Anthony Eberhardt said the office was notified of the hack by IT staff before 8 a.m., though he didn’t know the exact time.

Eberhardt said the Sheriff’s Office will investigate the incident just like any other crime. He said the investigation involves all levels, including local, state and federal.

Tracking down the culprit could entail looking at the time, date, origin, and IP addresses that accessed the website, according to Eberhardt. He said the exact crimes they could be charged with is under investigation as well.

“It could be multiple violations, not only local and state, but federal as well,” Eberhardt said. “If anything they did caused harm to our system, they could be punished for that as well.”

Terry Wukasinovich, of Jenny Lind, said he went to the Sheriff’s Office website about 5:30 a.m. to look at the incident logs when a video he described as ISIS propaganda started playing instead.

Wukasinovich said he also saw the message “You’ve been hacked” and images that he didn’t pay much attention to because of their graphic nature.

“I thought that maybe the link’s not working, so I closed it off and clicked back and sure enough it was hacked,” Wukasinovich said.

Wukasinovich said he tried going to the website’s main page and other departments, but they were all hacked the same way. He believes the website was shut down about 7 a.m.

“One of my thoughts was, ‘Why the heck would you want to hack the website for this county?’” Wukasinovich said.


Contact Alex MacLean at amaclean@uniondemocrat.com or (209) 588-4530.
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Angels Camp tries to move out of the red

City Council may face cuts

 By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com / June 28, 2017
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Frustration and desperation were themes last week in Angels Camp, where city leaders were introduced to a budgetary shortfall that could result in financial difficulties and reduced services.

“I’m just trying to figure out how much of a jerk I need to be,” said Mayor Scott Behiel. “We need to cut some costs. Where do we cut?”

The exact nature of the shortfall is not yet known. Julie McManus, finance officer for the city, said during introductory budget workshops last week that clarity would come after hearings scheduled for later this week concluded.

Despite the uncertainty, Behiel said if the city continued to spend similar amounts to what was authorized in last year’s budget, the projected general fund – a priority account entering the 2017-18 fiscal year – for Angels Camp could be short nearly $300,000.

Such a trend for the upcoming fiscal year would be a continuance of financial difficulties seen last year, when the Angels Camp City Council approved a $3.4 million budget for the 2016-17 fiscal year that was approximately $242,000 short in the general fund.

“We did a few budget adjustments during the year,” McManus said.

Much of the gap was made up with reserves. McManus said officials don’t want to dig much deeper into the reserves account next fiscal year.

Efforts this year to shore up the deficit were based on the belief that revenues, which have suffered from both a lack of development in the city and an economy that has failed to bounce back strong locally in recent years, would not catch up to expenditures.

“It hurts when development was down and we’re not growing our economy,” McManus said. “We have not been focused as much as we are this year on changing that because we thought our revenues would increase. Now we’re recognizing we need to change flow in terms of increasing costs to take care of it.”

The financial difficulties were affirmed during hearings last week, when City Council members learned a $50,000 project to replace a staircase leading to a parking lot off of Raspberry Street, projected to be completed by summer, would be delayed because the funding fell through.

“We just didn’t have the funds we thought we’d have,” McManus said.

Budget requests from various departments in Angels Camp for the 2017-18 fiscal year have been “conservative” to make up for the shortfall.

The Angels Camp Police Department, operating with four fewer officers than what Chief Todd Fordahl said was comfortable, has requested $1.45 million from the general fund. The amount is down from the $1.46 million he requested last year.

Other reductions weren’t so subtle. The Angels Camp Museum and Carriage House, which received nearly $201,000 from the general fund, requested just under $182,000 for the 2017-18 fiscal year.

The Angels Camp Public Works department may have to operate without a foreman on its six-person road crew indefinitely. The foreman ensures efficiency among other management roles for the crew as the department addresses the 32 miles of roads, five parks, 27 miles of sewer lines and 31 miles of water piping through the city.

Projected cuts are currently unknown, but discussions during the budget hearings implied the “conservative” mindsets that department heads reportedly created their budgets requests with may not be enough. Definitive cuts will likely be determined during continued budget workshops scheduled for Thursday at 4 p.m.

McManus said city officials have considered shutting down police services overnight. She added that staff decided against making the decision and referred the ruling to the City Council.

______________________________________________________________________________

Chinese Camp biomass plant has 5-year deal with Southern California Edison
By Guy McCarthy / Union democrat / June 28, 2017
The biomass energy plant outside Chinese Camp has been awarded a five-year contract from Southern California Edison to burn wood from forest management operations and high fire hazard zones to produce 18 megawatts of electricity per hour, or 432 megawatts a day, private owners of the plant said this week.

Terms of the deal, which are considered secret, are concealed in documents that refer to a protective order, a nondisclosure certificate, and an interagency confidentiality agreement.

The power purchase agreement took effect March 1 after completion of a scheduled maintenance outage at the plant, which is called Pacific Ultra Power Chinese Station.

The maintenance outage lasted about three months, said Rick Spurlock, west region director of operations for IHI Power Services Corporation, a Tokyo-based owner of Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station.

The plant boiler was refurbished, and IHI Power Services Corporation spent about $3 million total on maintenance. Now that Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station has the contract, Spurlock said, the owners plan to invest in redeveloping Chinese Station, possibly to expand its role to include energy storage.

“Our current priority at Chinese Station is to help and support Tuolumne County and the Stanislaus National Forest as they recover from the tree mortality epidemic,” Spurlock said Wednesday. “We will also look at opportunities to redevelop the site, making our energy product more attractive to an electric grid that is currently supplied by ever increasing intermittent generation. We believe a combination biomass/energy storage facility would be very attractive.”

Spurlock shared a redacted copy of the agreement but he said “as far as the value of the contract that's confidential information and we're not allowed to share it. It's with a public utility and the contract terms are confidential. Chinese Station is a private energy plant.”

The agreement is linked to legislation signed by Gov. Jerry Brown in September, IHI Power Services Corporation communications staff said this week.

The law, SB 859, increases requirements for California electricity retailers to enter into five-year contracts for a cumulative 125 megawatts of biomass capacity with facilities that generate energy from wood taken out of high fire hazard zones.

In 2016, the Forest Service estimated more than 100 million trees in California forests were dead or dying, creating fire and safety hazards. Biomass plants like Chinese Station are now classified as renewable energy generators.

The contract with Southern California Edison is the first long-term offer for Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station since a 30-year power purchase agreement with Pacific Gas & Electric expired and short-term contract extensions ended last year.

Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station, which employs 25 people and is billed as contributing more than $55 million in economic impact in Tuolumne County, shut down without a contract Nov. 1, said Spurlock said.

“By producing this energy at the Chinese Station plant we’re helping provide some renewed certainty to the biomass industry, which is critical to responsibly meeting California’s energy needs for the future,” said Steve Gross, president and CEO of IHI Power Services, which operates the Chinese Station plant and is owned by IHI Power Generation Corp.

“This agreement also helps protect jobs, reduces greenhouse gas emissions, reduces landfill impact and promotes the state’s long-term forest management goals,” Gross said. “We feel like with this agreement Chinese Station is a part of the overall energy solution in California.”

The plant at Pacific Ultra Power Chinese Station is a 25 megawatt biomass plant. Indirect and induced effects of its operations support 128 total jobs in Tuolumne County and an additional 41 jobs in Santa Clara and Stanislaus counties.

Contact Guy McCarthy at gmccarthy@uniondemocrat.com or (209) 588-4585. Follow him on Twitter @GuyMcCarthy.
______________________________________________________________________________

Sonora merchants seek answers from Caltrans on pedestrian safety

Giuseppe Ricapito / Union Democrat / June 28, 2017
At a monthly city of Sonora merchants meeting Wednesday morning, Caltrans Office Chief and Regional Planning Liaison Carl Baker presented a series of pedestrian safety plans that could be utilized in the bustling thoroughfare of South Washington Street and heard the grievances of local business owners concerned with crosswalk safety.

“We’re here and we want to hear when we have a problem in the community,” Baker said.

During the nearly half an hour presentation attended by more than two dozen local business owners, city government administrators and members of the public, the presiding determination was that something needed to be done about pedestrian safety on South Washington Street.

But the exact scope of a crosswalk safety or street visibility plan, and who exactly would pay for it, remained a significant roadblock to the discussion.

Among the ideas that Baker presented to the group was the HAWK (High-Intensity Activated Crosswalk) Pedestrian Beacon, a crosswalk signal notably installed at Highway 108 and Lee Avenue in Oakdale, that included a series of flashing yellow lights when activated by a pedestrian via a button and red lights when the pedestrian entering the roadway. Another was the RRFB (Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beacon) system, which did not include a formal stop control on the highway, but utilized a mounted flashing light on a pedestrian sign to remind drivers of the crosswalk. The last of the options, in-pavement lighting, would include lit traffic signals installed into the road itself to notify drivers if a person was entering the crosswalk.

But after the presentation of these crosswalk updates, Baker warned the business owners that the improvements were far from assured, and may not even solve the greater issue of pedestrian safety in Sonora.

“The issue with all of these, if you look at the situation in downtown Sonora… how much flashing lights do you want in your downtown?” Baker said.

Baker also distributed a SWITRS (Statewide Integrated Traffic Records System) heat map which identified around 50 total collisions on Washington Street between Stockton Road and Elkin Street collisions in downtown Sonora from 2010-2016.

Baker said the heat map from SWITRS was based on provisional data provided to the state and came from a different database system that is used by Caltrans.

Caltrans previously identified 17 collisions occurred between vehicles and pedestrians or vehicles and bicycles between 2010 and 2014, based off a Traffic Safety Division investigation of Highway 49 in the Sonora, which includes data from unidentified side streets also in the downtown area.

About 16,250 vehicles travel on the street each day, of which about 7 percent are commercial trucks. About 1,600 vehicles travel on the street per hour during peak times of the day.

Baker characterized the accidents on Washington Street as a “dispersed phenomenon” without a “single spot where would designate the need for a beacon.”

“We need to look at the problem that we’re solving as well as the problem we might be causing,” he said.

A refurbishment project of the continental crosswalks, the addition of reflective paint and the installation of pedestrian crossing markers was completed in March, 2017 as the result of a Traffic Safety Study.

The HAWK system and in-pavement lighting would require the justification of a crosswalk as identified by warrants in the Traffic Manual, Baker said. The RRFB system and the installation of bulbouts and curb extensions, would not however.

Many of the attendees were receptive to the idea of the bulbouts, which were touted as a way to improve pedestrian visibility on the side of the road, despite the fact that about a full parking spot would be lost per block.

One attendee noted however that the bulbouts would complicate city public works projects for street sweeping as well as issues such as drainage systems.

“PED XING” road paint was installed on Monday in the northbound lane north of Bradford Street and in the southbound lane south of Linoberg Street as early as Monday, but Baker could not immediately confirm that it was the result of a Caltrans project.

Derek Nunes, a South Washington Street business owner of Phone Smart, said he was “disappointed” by the presentation and the effort by Caltrans to “deflect and distract” from the issue of pedestrian safety.

“It felt like a lot of double talk,” Nunes said, taking particular issue with Baker’s characterization of South Washington Street as “not unique” because the main downtown road is a highway (like in Angels Camp, Jackson and Ione), but at the same time “unique because we have a smaller road in the town and all these side streets.”

For Nunes and other concerned business owners, anything Caltrans or the local community can do to increase the visibility of pedestrians and crosswalks would mean less actual collisions and less near misses.

“It's a pretty common thing to see close calls on Washington Street,” he said. “All people driving are not really paying attention.”

Additional public attention has turned toward Washington Street safety after a 10 year old was sent to the hospital when he and his bicycle and a 2013 Chevy Tuolumne County Sheriff’s Office Community Service truck collided at the intersection of Stockton Road and South Washington Street.

Ultimately, Nunes added, Caltrans’ rhetoric about safety was merely paying lip service to the problem while over emphasizing the maintenance of steady, uninterrupted vehicle traffic.

“Safety wasn't important. Having delays at Stockton was important,” he said.

Nunes said was advocating for the idea of light-up crosswalks that would provide a flashing signal via a button or autodetection and more readily notify drivers that someone was in the crosswalk.

“Im sure it would be a great improvement,” he said, noting that “divots in the asphalt” wouldn’t detract from the antique style of the downtown area.

Interim City Engineer Jerry Fuccillo also spoke out on the issue of Washington Street traffic congestion, and called on the attendees to “take off your rose colored glasses” as it pertained to the downtown business goals of Vision Sonora. Fuccillo invited a reintroduction of a Greenley Road extension or bypass to lessen traffic flow in Washington Street as a way to improve public safety.

Caltrans District 10 Public Information Officer Warren Alford said that the improvements being discussed would likely be funded through local sources rather than through a Caltrans traffic safety program.

Regional funds from a local transportation agency, or grants from the Active Transportation Plan were all options if the city decided to pursue the crosswalk improvements. A partnership with Caltrans would provide permitting assistance and technical expertise of the installation of improvements.

Alford added that Caltrans regularly meets with the Tuolumne County Transportation Council where these options are posed or discussed.

Baker was invited by City Councilman George Segarini to next month’s merchants meeting for a new presentation on any Caltrans updates and to hear additional inquiries from the public.
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Opioid addiction grips Calaveras County

Part one of a series

By Sean P. Thomas sean@calaverasenterprise.com / June 29, 2017

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

The opioid abuse crisis in the United States is severe and devastating, and places like Calaveras County have the largest mountain to climb to curb the epidemic.

According to numbers compiled by the California Department of Public Health, four people in Calaveras County died of opioid overdoses in 2015, the seventh-highest rate in the state. Calaveras County was also ranked 15th in the state in opioid overdose hospitalizations, and near the top in emergency department visits.

“We have quite an issue with opioid prescriptions, hospitalizations and even death,” said Calaveras County Public Health Officer Dr. Dean Kelaita. “Those numbers are out of proportion for a county our size.”

With Calaveras’ aging population and high number of older residents, it’s not surprising that the county would find a large number of medications prescribed here, but where Kelaita is concerned is the rates of abuse found in the county and the avenues that drug abusers are using to get their fixes.

In Calaveras County alone, a third of residents have some form of opioid prescription, according to the most recent numbers compiled by the California Department of Public Health. In 2015, the most recent year that data was collected, there were 55,534 opioid prescriptions, that’s more than one prescription for every man, woman and child in the county.

“They can be prescribed for that person by their medical provider, or they are being diverted to street use,” said Kelaita. “They can be stolen. There are different ways that it could be happening but it’s not unusual to see diversion where prescriptions are given to one person or another.”

Across the country, it has been in the most rural areas similar to Calaveras County that have faced the opioid crisis. Kelaita said that there is a connection between social issues in economically depressed areas and the rise of opioid abuse, but that the drug does not discriminate when it comes to class or status.

“The vast majority of people are taking them for the right reasons,” said Kelaita. “They are not abusing them; it’s those bad apples that are creating a problem for everyone else.”

Once the drug sinks its teeth into a person, it can become increasingly difficult to wean them from opioids.

“If you gave opioids to a preacher’s wife, they can become dependent on them,” said Kelaita.

But why are opioids so addictive? And how did the United States of America get to the point where opioid abuse can now be classified as an epidemic?

“It’s the class of medication,” said Kelaita. “Opioid pain-revealing medication comes from the poppy plant. These medications are addictive; they are physically addictive and if you take them at a high enough dose, they get addictive. It can be physically and psychologically” addictive.

The opioid family includes the most harmful of “hardcore” drugs, such as heroin and morphine, but also includes prescription name brand painkillers like Vicodin, OxyContin and Percocet.

Kelaita said that the prescription side of the opioid family boomed in the 1980s and 1990s as pharmaceutical companies marketed the drugs as pseudo-“miracle pain relievers,” while hiding the highly addictive nature of the medications from medical providers.

“They marketed these to doctors as not (being) addictive to patients,” said Kelaita. “That turned out not to be the case.”

A number of lawsuits have been filed against multibillion-dollar pharmaceutical companies for numerous various reasons.

Recently, the city of Everett, Wash., filed a lawsuit against Purdue Pharma, the maker of OxyCotin, that alleged the company knew that the drug was making its way into the black market but refused to stop it.

Similar lawsuits in Illinois, Mississippi, New York and California have also been filed claiming damages by drug distributors.

“The doctors are kind of in the middle here,” said Kelaita. “We’re trying to treat pain, but we’re also trying to prevent opioid dependency and abuse.”

“We know that there is an opioid epidemic in America and California right now,” he said. “Right here in Calaveras County, it’s a shared responsibility of how to address it.”

The doctors are not alone in this fight.

Changing Echoes is an alcohol and drug treatment center along a winding driveway off of Pool Station Road near San Andreas. Surrounded by wilderness and open air, the center offers individualized treatment plans for multiple forms of addiction, including the growing opioid problem.

Dwayne Taylor is the chief financial officer at Changing Echoes and is one of the many professionals there attempting to offer treatment to those battling with opioid issues.

“We offer individual or partner treatment plans,” said Taylor. “We have certified alcohol or drug treatment counselors and that’s what they do, they plan treatment with the person. It’s not just one person dictating. We want it to be a partnership, because if you partner with somebody, it’s better than me telling you what to do all the time.”

Taylor said that patients typically seen at Changing Echoes have used opiates in the past 24 hours.

“They are usually in the throngs of opiate abuse,” said Taylor. “We can’t deny that. If they didn’t have opiate abuse problems, then they wouldn’t be coming through our doors.”

He said that if a person was able to stop their opiate use without a treatment plan, then they probably didn’t need the level of care offered by places like Changing Echoes. Insurance companies see opioid addiction in a very similar way.

“That’s what the insurance companies will look at,” said Taylor. “Why does a person need 24-hour, in-your-face-care if they are able to wean themselves off?”

Like Kelaita, Taylor said that his experiences helping those with addiction have made it clear that there is not one root cause of opioid addiction, but abuse typically starts when patients encounter some sort of pain.

“It starts with legitimate pain and somehow they get hooked on the medication itself, or they get hooked when they find they enjoy the feeling,” said Taylor. “They find that it helps them get away from the pains of life.”

Taylor offered a couple of different ways to help someone afflicted with opioid addiction. From a medical standpoint, patients must pull themselves out of their ruts, but he admits that there hasn’t been any one technique that has been accepted by the medical field as the “best” or even the most effective plan for treating opioid addiction.

There is the famous “cold turkey” technique, in which a person separates themselves from a substance in an effort to break their addiction. Taylor said this method has, and continues to work for some people addicted to opioids, but he would never recommend going cold turkey without the supervision of medical professionals.

“You never know what kind of underlying medical conditions that could be going on with somebody,” said Taylor. “You always want to be under medical supervision in a withdrawal. I would never suggest that in any manner or form.”

Taylor said that the primary technique used at Changing Echoes is to wean people’s cravings with a drug called Suboxone.

Suboxone is an opiate blocker that has come into vogue in the past few years as a treatment option for opioid addiction. The drug works by blocking opioid receptors in the body while also inhibiting the growth of new cravings when taken in small doses, according to Taylor.

“Your body doesn’t know the different between the drug,” said Taylor. “It just knows opiates. It knows that you are putting something in it that makes it feel the same, so the detox is very similar.”

Different facilities have different guidelines, but at Changing Echoes, a person has to have been within a 24-hour window to be eligible to get Suboxone. The dose is then administered by a medical professional following a screening that charts the patient’s withdrawal progress.

“Every doctor is a little different,” said Taylor. “It depends on each person’s physical condition.”

Once a craving is curbed, a treatment specialist then works with each individual to develop a treatment plan. Taylor said that the goal is to get to the point where recovery is aided without the use of Suboxone or other medications.

“A lot of people don’t do that portion,” said Taylor. “A lot of people will just keep doing the medication and they won’t get any other help. It’s supposed to be tied together. That’s how it was designed for this particular drug – to be tied together with some kind of therapy.”

“We want to give them the tools to start making those rational decisions,” he added. “And dealing with the little issues instead of taking the drug with no plan to stop is one of those tools. We believe that it is a disease, but there is a good person in there that just needs our help.”
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City, county eye Jan. 1 deadline for commercial cannabis regulations

Alex McLean / The Union Democrat / June 29, 2017
The City of Sonora has a plan in motion to determine how it will handle commercial marijuana businesses before the state begins issuing licenses Jan. 1, while a corresponding effort by Tuolumne County has yet to move beyond discussions on cultivation for personal use.

A working group recently formed by the Sonora City Council met for the first time Wednesday evening and developed a timeline for tackling hot-button issues like whether to permit storefronts that sell marijuana, deliveries, as well as manufacturing and testing facilities.

After two meetings held over the past three months, the county’s working group formed in February has yet to address the issue of regulations on a commercial cannabis industry because the Board of Supervisors originally gave direction only to consider personal cultivation.

Advocates say time for the county to shift focus is running out, but there’s hope that a recently hired third-party consultant will help to speed up the process.

At a June 6 meeting, the board approved a contract worth up to $22,500 for the Fairfield-based SCI Consulting Group to facilitate the county working group’s work. Several supervisors at the time expressed their support for expanding the group’s focus to regulations for commercial cannabis businesses as well.

“We need to face reality and move forward,” said District 2 Supervisor Randy Hanvelt. “We need a yay or nay on virtually aspect... It’s coming with or without us, and we need to make sure that it’s done right.”

The group’s next meeting is scheduled for 8 a.m. July 10.

Kira Tucker, executive director of the Tuolumne Cannabis Alliance, serves on both the city’s and county’s working groups as a representative of the potential cannabis industry. She has yet to receive an agenda for the next meeting but hopes the scope will expand to the commercial side of the discussion.

District 1 Supervisor Sherri Brennan, District 3 Supervisor Evan Royce, retired Sonora-area California Highway Patrol Commander Scott Clamp, and Groveland-area Planning Commissioner Jerry Baker also serve on the county’s working group.

The board passed an ordinance in February 2016 allowing people with valid prescriptions to grow up to 12 or 24 medical marijuana plants on their property, depending on the number of residents with prescriptions, in the unincorporated area for the first time in county history.

In the fall of 2015, the state Legislature passed the first official regulations on the medical cannabis industry since California voters approved the drug for medicinal use in 1996. That was somewhat thrown into flux a year later when voters approved Proposition 64 allowing recreational use and sales of marijuana by people over 21.

Gov. Jerry Brown signed legislation this week called Senate Bill 94 aimed at integrating medical and recreational cannabis laws and allowing people over 21 to possess up to an ounce and grow up to six plants for personal use, regardless of whether it’s for treating an ailment or just to get high.

David Gonzalves, director of the county’s Community Resources Agency, said they have to make certain whether the new law replaces the county’s ordinance on medical-marijuana growers, though he expects the working group will begin shifting focus to commercial activity at the next meeting.

“The board’s intention was for people who use it for medical reasons to be able to do that — and they were very lenient with their recommendation — then shift to commercial,” Gonzalves said. “I anticipate that to happen at the next meeting.”

Meanwhile, the city’s working group set forth a clear plan Wednesday to have an ordinance ready for the council’s consideration by early November. Whether that will be an all-out ban on commercial cannabis businesses or regulations allowing such businesses to operate is still to be determined.

The state will begin issuing licenses for marijuana businesses as of Jan. 1 next year, but the law leaves the door open for cities and counties to ban commercial activity.

Cities and counties have until the Jan. 1 deadline to enact local regulations allowing commercial activity if they want to be eligible for state funding from future cannabis tax revenues that could be used on enforcement, education and drug-use prevention.

Those that choose to ban commercial cannabis activity would not be eligible for the funding, according to City of Sonora legal advisors at Wednesday’s meeting.

Pro-cannabis activists in the area have long advocated for leaders to allow at least two dispensaries that sell the drug within the roughly three-square-mile city limits. Many have said people with prescriptions for medical marijuana have been forced to travel far and wide to dispensaries outside of the area, taking their money along with them.

State taxes on cannabis businesses will include a 7.25 percent tax on retail sales for recreational use, 15 percent excise tax on gross receipts of business income, and a cultivation tax of $9.25 per ounce for flowers and $2.75 per ounce for leaves.

Cities and counties may also adopt local excise taxes, but that must be approved by voters in the given area.

Sonora City Administrator Tim Miller seemed resistant to the idea of holding a special election over the issue and said it would cost in the range of $10,000. Tucker said the future revenues off marijuana would likely more than cover the costs if the city allows commercial storefronts.

“How many tax dollars are we missing out on if we wait six or nine months?” Tucker said in an interview after the meeting. “You have to spend money to make money.”

The city’s working group plans to meet every other Wednesday through Oct. 4 to continue the deliberations.

City staff is working with City Attorney Douglas White’s team to prepare a zoning map that will show all of the places where such businesses could be located, which could be limited given the city’s relatively small size and state laws requiring such businesses to be at least 600 feet away from any school or place where children congregate.

Tucker said she knows of people already leasing space within the city in hopes they will be allowed to open a marijuana business there in the near future.

The city’s working group, which consists of Tucker, Mayor Connie Williams, Councilman Matt Hawkins, resident Harry Ohls, and Acting Sonora Police Chief Turu VanderWiel, is scheduled to meet next at 5 p.m. July 12.

Williams said she doesn’t yet have an opinion either way when it comes to banning or regulating commercial marijuana businesses in the city.

“I just want to make sure we create an ordinance that protects and takes all city residents into consideration,” Williams said. “We’ve already hashed out a lot of stuff, and now we’re down to what will be best for our city.”
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